Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Meeting Minutes

August 17, 2006

Lakewood Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The August 17, 2006 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Merle Frank at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: 

Chris Jensen, DuPont FD

Don Easton, DuPont FD

James Jaques, Miltion FD

Merle Frank, Puyallup FD

Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Paul Webb, Lakewood FD

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3

Marv Cole, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5

Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Bob Vellias, PCFD #17

Randy Shelton, PCFD #18

Gary Franz, PCFD #21

Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Chuck Hammonds, ARC

Joe Quinn, Attorney

Chuck King, SFMO


Denise Menge, Recorder

2. Flag Salute
Paul Webb led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes from May 4, 2006.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month of July beginning balance was 8,550.53, income of 480.71, expenses of 667.20 and an ending balance of 8,364.04.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

President Frank stated he is sad to say this is the last Treasurer’s Report for Bob as he has submitted a letter of resignation.  Bob stated he has been the Treasurer for the last 11 years and it is time for someone else to take over.

5. Correspondence
President Frank stated an e-mail was sent out from Keith Wright regarding a Mayday run card that is now available.  This is not included in the Pierce County Ops Guideline Book and he would like to see it added. Discussion followed.  Paul Webb clarified that this is available through Fire Comm and CPFR are the only ones that have adopted it as of yet.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.

6. Guest Speaker
President Frank stated the speaker is still setting up, we will come back to this.

7. American Red Cross
Chuck Hammonds reported for the last two (2) months.  In June there were 51 cases for 8 incidents involving 94 people.  For July there were 20 cases for 5 incidents involving 38 people.  There were two (2) large apartment fires on June 24th where 35 units were destroyed, 34 of which were occupied.  They were able to assist each of the families by giving them vouchers for clothing, food, medications, rent and deposit.

Chuck reported that a few requests have been received to partner with Fire Departments at Open Houses, etc.  Disaster Preparedness goes hand in hand with Fire Prevention.  Please contact them as they are always willing to participate in these kinds of events.

Guest Speaker

Jim Jaques introduced Lt. Ed Smith who is here to talk about the Regional Aviation efforts and their current capabilites.  Lt. Smith thanked the Association for the opportunity to be here today.  He went through a powerpoint presentation that listed out the available equipment and what it is capable of doing.  He also discussed the Regional Training Center at the Roy Y.  There is a meeting on August 22nd at 1:00 at Sprinker in the Rainier Room.  There is a questionnaire coming out from the contractor and he would like to see everyone complete and submit it.  Please get your operations and technical people involved so that good date is received back.

The Association thanked Lt. Ed Smith for his presentation.

Fire Marshal Task Force

Jack Andren reported that Wayne, Gary and himself have been attending meetings.  At the end of July they met with the County Council and an extension was given until September 15th.  He feels they have reached an agreeable resolution on PDD’s.  There has to be a 5 ft. set back and 10 ft. between houses (instead of 6 ft.).  Public roads meet the standard and if there is a deviance to build closer, then they have to be sprinklered, non-combustible siding with 1 hour separation, rescue window in front and there is a limitation on fences.  We have reached a good compromise on this.  Wayne stated that these are happening all over and we have done something here that other jurisdictions have not been able to do.  Jack and Gary have really worked hard on this and have done a great job.  Jack stated that another thing that kept coming up was that they were comparing unincorporated areas to other jurisdictions and major cities.  They showed the Council that Tacoma covers 50 square miles and has 18 Fire Stations, CPFR covers 72 square miles and has 9 Fire Stations and Graham covers 110 square miles and has 3 Fire Stations.  We cannot give the same response and that break down suddenly made sense to them.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Ben reported for Steve Bailey.  A gap analysis has been done and the budget has been submitted to the State and we are waiting for the awards to take place.

The week of August 23rd there is a group of dignitaries coming from Thailand to look at our Public Safety system.  They will also be touring our EOC and Fire Comm to see how dispatch works.

Next week will begin the mitigation planning work and they will be doing a facility vulnerability assessments for the next month and a half or so.

9. EMS
Pat Donovan reported on divert.  He distributed a handout with the keynotes from the 1st and 2nd Quarter meetings.  They are continuing to collect data to study.  If anyone has transports that get stuck at a hospital for a length of time, please e-mail him or Jim Duggan so they are aware of it.

Judy Murphy reported there were lessons learned from the April drill with distributing medications from the National stockpile.  It was somewhat cumbersome to get the medications in and distributed.  The Health Department wants to pre-position antibiotics and have them stored at three (3) sites.  Each department will be receiving a 5-day supply for employees and family members to be stored at their site.  A handout was distributed.

There are new requirements from the State for EMS data collection.

Judy stated we need to officially appoint or vote to have someone replace Dave Potter as the Chiefs representative for Pierce County EMS.  President Frank stated this has already been done, a letter was sent to them.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed monthly reports.  There were a lot of fires in June and July.  There were 19 in one week and 16 in another week.  Steilacoom has signed a contract with them.  The Policy Board is conducting interviews for State Fire Marshal.

Wayne reported he is on the committee for the Fire Prevention slogan.  The focus is on “Prevent Fires, It’s Your Job.”

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen distributed a handout.  He thanked everyone that attended the conference, it was a relative success.  A thank you goes to Dan Packer for the new strategic direction.  We now know better what the fire service is doing and its needs better than ever.  On the handout is the legislative agenda with the top 10 items.  Chief Church from Federal Way is the Legislative Chairperson.  The newsletter is now sent out via e-mail.  Upcoming training is the Thurston County Management Seminar.  Jeff reported that his term is up next year.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
No representative present.

13. PC Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon reported the Commissioners Association met at Station 5-0 for their Annual Picnic and there were around 60 in attendance.  Their speaker was Ken Parrish from PCDEM who gave an excellent program on Homeland Security.  Next month is election time and there are a lot of Districts going to be on the ballot.  Their next meeting is August 24th at 1900 at Edgewood, speaker to be announced.  September meeting will be held at the Western Washington Fairgrounds and is a joint meeting with Thurston County.

14. Dept. of Natural Resources
No representative present.

15. EMS
Reported earlier.

16. Training – Metro Training
No representative present.

17. Education Committee
No representative present.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Doug Willis reported Rapid Responder will be the program for the September meeting.  President Frank stated it will be a joint meeting with the King County Fire Chief’s Association and hoping to have it held at the Fairgrounds.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Audit Committee - DORMANT
21. Nominating Committee
President Frank reported it is time to put together a Nominating Committee.  He needs two (2) volunteers to assist Paul Webb.  Doug Willis volunteered.

22. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Wienholz reported the banquet will be held at the same place as last year and the entertainment will be the Emerald Ridge High School band.

23. Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops
No representative present.

24. Fire Marshal Task Force
Reported earlier.

25. Unfinished Businesss
President Frank stated the next meeting will be at the Fairgrounds, he will send out an e-mail with the date, etc.

Rick Bleecker reported that Bob Black turned the golf tournament over to himself and Marv Cole.  It is scheduled for September 8th. There have been a lot of verbal commitments, but not anything actually turned in as of yet.  He is very disappointed with the lack of sponsorships.  He would like to suggest that each department writes a check to the Association for $100 as a sponsor.  It shouldn’t be left up to a couple of people to get all of the sponsors.  Discussion followed.  President Frank stated he will send out an e-mail reminding everyone to get sponsors and also to get sign ups for the golf tournament sent in.

Bob Black stated that a replacement Treasurer is needed.  Discussion followed.  President Frank asked Bob to remain in the position until the nominations are completed since the Nominating Committee will be working on nominations, etc.

26. New Business
Paul Webb had Gary Franz arrested for not paying in a timely manner for the roses he ordered for administrative professionals day.  Last year he did not receive payment until December.

HB 1756/RCW 52.33  Doug Willis asked if anyone has started working on this.  All jurisdictions have to report this and how do we go about making sure there is consistency in what is being reported?  Ruth agreed with Doug and stated it would be easy to not be measuring the same things and that would not be good.  Doug Willis suggested holding a meeting next Thursday at Station 61 at 10:00 a.m. anyone interested in working on this is welcome to attend.

27. Good of the Order
Ruth reported they have figurines available for free through Kelvin Johnson.  A figurine was distributed for everyone to see.  Please contact him if interested.

Tom Henderson, A/C with Tacoma FD reported he is on the Regional Technical Haz Mat Committee.  He had sent out an e-mail going over what this committee is all about and what they are recommending.  They are requesting the maximum of 82 techs for two (2) teams.  They still need to discuss how they want the team to look since it serves all of Pierce County and they are looking at a Type 3 team.  He will keep the association informed and he’ll forward the minutes from their last meeting once they are approved.

Joe Quinn reported that he’s not sure how many departments have active volunteer programs.  On August 6th the Federal Department of Labor issued a new opinion letter regarding nominal fees for volunteers.  It is the feature article in his newsletter which is available on-line at www.firehouselawyer.com.

Doug Willis reported that Airlift NW is going to be moving out of Station 6-9 and moving to Olympia area around October 1st.  So, if you call for a helicopter, it will be coming from a little farther south.

28. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 1:55 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be a Joint Meeting with the King County Fire Chiefs Association on Thursday, September 21 , 2006 at the Pioneer Park Pavillion beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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